
 
 

 
 

NOTICE OF RESCHEDULED MEETING 
TOWN OF MINT HILL 

PLANNING BOARD 
 
 

THE REGULAR MEETING OF THE MINT HILL PLANNING BOARD TO BE 

HELD ON MONDAY, JANUARY 17, 2022 AT 6:30 P.M. HAS BEEN 

CANCELLED IN OBSERVANCE OF MARTIN LUTHER KING, JR. DAY. THE 

MEETING HAS BEEN RESCHEDULED TO JANUARY 24, 2022 AT 6:30 P.M. 

IN THE JOHN M. MCEWEN ASSEMBLY ROOM, MINT HILL TOWN HALL, 

4430 MINT HILL VILLAGE LANE.  

 
 

 
 

_______________________________________________ 
Savanna Ocasio 

Program Support Assistant 



MEETING OF THE MINT HILL PLANNING BOARD 
JANUARY 24, 2022 

6:30 P.M. 
 

 

Town of Mint Hill 
4430 Mint Hill Village Lane 

Mint Hill, North Carolina 28227 
(704) 545-9726 

info@minthill.com 

 www.minthill.com 

 @TownOfMintHill 

 @townofminthill 

 YouTube Channel 
 

 
1. CALL TO ORDER 
2. ROLL CALL AND INVOCATION 
3. APPROVE MINUTES OF THE NOVEMBER, 2021 REGULAR MEETING 
4. ADDITIONS OR DELETIONS OF AGENDA ITEMS 
5. REPORTS OF COMMITTEES, MEMBERS, AND STAFF 
6. OLD BUSINESS 
7. NEW BUSINESS  

A. DISCUSSION AND RECOMMENDATION ON ZC21-15, FILED BY LUTHER AND SHELBY JONES, 
FOR PROPERTY LOCATED AT 5011 WILGROVE- MINT HILL ROAD, TAX PARCEL NUMBER: 137-
051-05, PETITION TO REZONE PROPERTY FROM R TO B-G (GENERAL BUSINESS) DISTRICT. 

B. DISCUSSION AND RECOMMENDATION ON ZC21-16, FILED BY TIM AREY, FOR PROPERTY 
LOCATED AT 11631 LAWYERS ROAD, TAX PARCEL NUMBER(S): 197-011-42, 197-011-45, AND 
197-011-16, CONDITIONAL REZONING TO AMEND #ZC19-9 ZONING PLAN AND REQUEST AN 
EXCEPTION TO THE DOWNTOWN CODE WITH RESPECT TO FRONTAGE REQUIREMENTS 
ALONG A PUBLIC STREET. 

8.  OTHER BUSINESS 
9. ADJOURNMENT 

  

http://www.minthill.com/
https://www.facebook.com/TownOfMintHill
https://www.instagram.com/townofminthill/
https://www.youtube.com/channel/UC5LTHPE0q3K_NrtO2MP4y6w/featured
https://www.minthill.com/
https://www.facebook.com/TownOfMintHill
https://www.instagram.com/townofminthill/
https://www.youtube.com/channel/UC5LTHPE0q3K_NrtO2MP4y6w/featured
https://www.minthill.com/departments/planning_zoning/development_activity/rezoning.php
https://www.minthill.com/departments/planning_zoning/development_activity/rezoning.php


VIEWING A PUBLIC MEETING ONLINE 
The Town of Mint Hill live-streams the regularly scheduled meetings of the Board of Commissioners, Planning 
Board and Board of Adjustment.  Anyone can view the live meetings or watch at a later time on the Town’s 
YouTube Channel.  To watch a meeting, hover a smartphone camera app over the QR Code to the right or 
navigate any web browser to https://bit.ly/2YBI0Rz.   

LIVE STREAM 

AGENDAS & MINUTES 
Current and past Agendas and Minutes for the Board of Commissioners, Planning Board and Board of Adjustment 
can be found at https://bit.ly/3gulVL4 or hover a smartphone camera app over the QR Code to the right. 

 
AGENDA & 
MINUTES 

 

https://bit.ly/2YBI0Rz
https://bit.ly/3gulVL4


MINUTES OF THE MINT HILL PLANNING BOARD MEETING 
NOVEMBER 22, 2021 

 
The Mint Hill Planning Board met in a called session on Monday, November 22, 2021 at 6:30 p.m. in the 
John M. McEwen Assembly Room, Mint Hill Town Hall.  
  

ATTENDANCE 
Vice Chairman: Roger Hendrix 
Members: Kenny Draffen, Scott Fandel, Jennifer Manchester, and Chip Todd 
Planning Director: John Hoard  
Clerk to the Board: Savanna Ocasio 
Commissioner: Dale Dalton 
Absent: Tom Gatz and Eric Tyson 
 

CALL TO ORDER AND INVOCATION 
  
Vice Chairman Hendrix called the meeting to order at 6:30 p.m., declared a quorum present and the 
meeting duly constituted to carry on business. Mr. Todd gave the invocation.   
  

ORDER OF BUSINESS 
  
Approval of Minutes for the October 18, 2021 Regular Meeting:  Upon the motion of Mr. Fandel, 
seconded by Mrs. Manchester, the Board unanimously approved the minutes of the October 18, 2021 
Planning Board meeting.  
  
Additions or Deletions of Agenda Items: None. 
  
Reports of Committees, Members and Staff: None. 
 
Old Business: None.  
  
 New Business:  
   
A. Discussion and Recommendation on #ZC21-13, Filed by JHP Holding Company, for property 
located at 13421 Jomac Drive, Tax Parcel number(s): 139-092-20 and 139-092-21, to permit a 
warehouse space and construction yard with outside storage of equipment and materials: Planning 
Director Hoard submitted the following memo to the Board.    
 

The applicant is requesting Conditional Zoning approval to allow warehouse space and a 
construction yard with outside storage of equipment and materials. Conditional District decisions 
shall be made in consideration of identified relevant adopted land use plan. Conditional District 
rezoning is a legislative procedure under which the Board of Commissioners has the authority to 
increase, tighten, add, vary, modify, or waive specific conditions or standards. In approving a 
petition for the rezoning of property to a Conditional District the Board of Commissioners may 
request reasonable and appropriate conditions. 
 



Favorable Recommendation. Industrial uses are supported in the Land Use Plan and existing zoning 
district. 
 

Stephen Price, JHP Holding, introduced himself to the Board. He stated he was seeking permission to 
allow the site to be used as a construction yard. Mr. Price presented the zoning plan, to the Board, which 
showed the location of the proposed warehouse, office, and construction yard. 
 
Mr. Todd asked what was the size of the lot. Mr. Price stated the lot was approximately 15 acres. Mr. 
Todd asked what supplies would be stored on this site. Mr. Price stated construction vehicles, materials, 
and equipment. Mr. Todd asked if this was the last empty lot in the business park. Mr. Price said there 
were quite a few undeveloped lots nearby, but this lot was one of the last to be sold.  
 
Mr. Fandel asked Planning Director Hoard if there were any buffer requirements. Planning Director Hoard 
said yes, the buffer was shown on the zoning plan. Mr. Price stated there were also some buffers associated 
with the stream on site. 
 
Mr. Draffen stated he noticed a 30- and 35-foot swim buffer. He asked if that changed somewhere between 
those two points. Mr. Price stated as the stream moved across the property, the qualification of it changed; 
therefore, the buffer would change a little bit. Mr. Draffen asked if they had submitted their nationwide 
stream crossing permit. Mr. Price stated no, as he understood, if they kept it within a certain length the 
submittal requirements would be limited. Mr. Draffen stated the nationwide permit still went through the 
court. Mr. Price stated most permitting steps came next if they received approval. Mr. Draffen asked if 
they were going to tap onto the sewer system. Mr. Price said yes. 
 
Mr. Hendrix asked Planning Director Hoard if the Planning Department had any concerns. Planning 
Director Hoard said no. 
 
Mr. Todd made a favorable recommendation, seconded by Mr. Fandel, and the Board unanimously 
agreed to send a favorable recommendation to the Board of Commissioners on #ZC21-13, Filed by 
JHP Holding Company, to permit a warehouse space and construction yard with outside storage of 
equipment and materials. The recommended consistency statement was as follows:  
#ZC21-13 was consistent with the Land Use Plan and was found to be reasonable and in the public 
interest, based on the information presented and reviewed with the rezoning application. 
 
B. Discussion and Recommendation on #ZC21-14, Filed by Stimmel Associates, PA, for property 
located at 4155 Mintwood Drive, Tax Parcel number(s): 195-031-04 and 195-031-06, to allow the 
property to be used for a Mecklenburg County public community park: Planning Director Hoard 
submitted the following memo to the Board.    
 

The applicant is requesting Conditional Zoning approval to allow a Mecklenburg County Public 
Park. The Park, as indicated on the Zoning Plan, will be divided into two phases of development. 
Upon approval, the immediate Phase 1 includes all portions shown in green on the Zoning Plan. The 
phase 2 development timeframe has not been specified. 
 
Park—A facility operated by an entity, other than the Town of Mint Hill, that may or may not be 
open to the general public for outdoor active recreational uses, including, but not limited to: ball 



fields, swimming facilities, camping facilities, and which contains improvements designed 
specifically for such active recreational uses. Such facilities may also contain improvements 
designed for passive recreational uses. (See Section 7.2.15, Nonresidential Use in the Residential 
Zoning District.) Conditional District decisions shall be made in consideration of identified relevant 
adopted land use plan. Conditional District rezoning is a legislative procedure under which the 
Board of Commissioners has the authority to increase, tighten, add, vary, modify, or waive specific 
conditions or standards. In approving a petition for the rezoning of property to a Conditional District 
the Board of Commissioners may request reasonable and appropriate conditions.  
 
Favorable Recommendation. 
• Sidewalks are required on the property’s road frontage (Matthews-Mint Hill Road, Well Road & 
Mintwood Drive). The Zoning Plan indicates a sidewalk on Hwy 51. The applicant is not proposing 
sidewalks for Mintwood Drive or Well Road 
• Street trees are typically required along the road frontage for new developments 
• Add note to acknowledge the future 118’ R/W for Matthews-Mint Hill Road. 9’ of additional R/W 
should be reserved 
 

Emily Bruehrer, Stimmel Associates, introduced herself to the Board. Ms. Bruehrer gave a brief 
explanation of the planning and design process they had covered so far. She stated Mecklenburg County 
had held two community workshops to gather input and validate programming for the proposed park. She 
stated there had been a previous master plan done 12 years ago. Since quite a bit of time had passed since 
then, they decided it was important to reengage the community to be sure the programming for the park 
still met the community’s needs. Through the workshops they were able to engage with community 
members, understand what they wanted to see in the park, listen to what was important to them, and 
develop a new plan that met their current needs to develop a long-term asset for the community and Town 
of Mint Hill. She stated if the Planning Board approved their request, their next step was to hear the Board 
of Commissioners decision in December. Ms. Bruehrer presented the zoning plan to the Board. She stated 
the site was located on Matthews-Mint Hill Road (Highway 51), bordered by Well Road and Mintwood 
Drive. She stated the vacant 90 acres was currently zoned residential. A majority of the property was 
currently hayed as the lot was primarily used as agriculture. The surrounding uses were all residential. 
Ms. Bruehrer requested the site be rezoned from residential (R) to conditional zoning (R(CZ)) to 
accommodate the development of the public community park. She stated the future Land Use Plan showed 
the recommended land use as single family residential (20,000-40,000 sq ft lots) and since the park would 
be an extension of resident’s backyard, they felt like it was a good use for the land. She stated the areas 
highlighted green on the zoning plan represented what would be developed as the first phase of the park 
which included the multiuse path along Matthews-Mint Hill Road with a signalized pedestrian crossing, 
an accessible trail connection to the Southeastern edge of the property along Mintwood Drive, a basketball 
court, community garden enhancements, a playground, splash pad, restroom facility, a mowed meadow, 
an informal amphitheater, and parking to support those uses. She stated the remainder of the proposed 
amenities would be developed at a later date as funding becomes available, those uses include pickleball 
courts, a welcome center with a formal event lawn, picnic shelter, agrarian amenities, an orchard, 
additional natural surface hiking trails, and parking to support those uses. Ms. Bruehrer stated they 
maintained a 100-foot recreation setback along the entire perimeter of the property and most of the natural 
vegetation was being retained to protect and encourage the biodiversity and wildlife habitats that were 
already out there. The technical data sheet, presented to the Board, listed all of the technical details as well 
as the architectural renderings that showed the intent of the welcome center and restroom facility on the 



property as well as the materials they would like to use which were earth toned and humble to be 
complementary to land and indicative of the historic and rural nature of the area. Ms. Bruehrer requested 
the following four exceptions: 

• Sidewalk installation along all public streets. The petitioner was requesting an exemption from 
this requirement and proposing the following instead: Petitioner was proposing to install a 12’ 
multiuse path along the Matthews-Mint Hill Road frontage of the property in lieu of a sidewalk 
from Well Road to Mintwood Drive. A sidewalk easement would be provided if and where the 
proposed path alignment was located outside of the public right of way. The petitioner was also 
proposing to provide an accessible trail network connecting building entrances to the multi-use 
path and to a pedestrian access point in the Southeastern corner of the property along Mintwood 
Drive, as generally depicted on the rezoning plan.  

• Curb and gutter installation along all public streets. The petitioner was requesting an 
exemption from this requirement due to the existing road infrastructure being ditch section. 
Installing curb and gutter would increase and concentrate runoff onto adjacent properties instead 
of continuing to allow it to infiltrate through vegetated conveyances.  

• Installation of street trees along all street frontages. The petitioner was requesting an exemption 
from this requirement and proposing the following instead: In order to retain the rural and agrarian 
nature of the property as viewed from the public way, the petitioner would preserve the majority 
of the existing vegetation along the front and side street property lines in lieu of planting new street 
trees, as generally depicted on the rezoning plan. 

• Phased development. The petitioner was requesting for the development of the park to be phased 
as generally depicted on the rezoning plan; allowing the petitioner five years from date of zoning 
approval to commence efforts to develop in accordance with the approved plans. 

 
Mr. Draffen stated he was concerned about the curb and gutter. He stated if there were any other 
developments, they were going to install curb and gutter. He asked if this meant this property would never 
get curb and gutter. Ms. Bruehrer stated it would get curb and gutter once NCDOT completed their 
widening project. Mr. Draffen asked when that was planned for. Ms. Bruehrer stated they met with 
NCDOT in February and were told right of way acquisition construction would take place in 2030. She 
stated they would probably have to redesign due to the timeline that had gone on so the plan they had seen 
may not even be valid by the time they get back to it again.  Planning Director Hoard stated the Ordinance 
would require curb and gutter on Mintwood Drive and Well Road. By Ordinance, curb and gutter would 
not be required on Matthews-Mint Hill Road. Typically, on State roads they did not require curb and 
gutter, only in the Downtown district. Mr. Draffen asked if installation of sidewalks on Mintwood Drive 
and Well Road was a requirement. Planning Director Hoard said that was an Ordinance requirement, so 
they were asking for an exception. Now again, Matthews-Mint Hill Road was excluded from this because 
they showed a multiuse path along Matthews-Mint Hill Road which would satisfy the sidewalk 
requirement. He stated sidewalks were being discussed along Mintwood Drive and Well Road. Mr. 
Draffen asked if the property developed on each side of the park, would their sidewalk just stop and 
terminate into nothing. Planning Director Hoard stated yes, if filling in the gap became necessary, it could 
possibly become a future Town project.  
 
Mr. Fandel asked Ms. Bruehrer why they were asking for an exemption from the installation of street trees 
along all street frontages. Ms. Bruehrer stated the property was heavily vegetated along Matthews-Mint 
Hill Road so they would like to retain what was currently there. Mr. Fandel stated he thought there were 
not many trees along Matthews-Mint Hill Road. Ms. Bruehrer stated there were minimal areas where there 



were no trees; the only area where trees were sparse was at the corner of Matthews-Mint Hill Road and 
Mintwood Drive. She stated a big reason behind preserving the existing trees was because there were a 
lot of comments in their community workshop from the neighbors who really wanted to preserve the 
current look of the property. Asking for this exemption would allow them to retain as much of the existing 
character of the property as they could. Mr. Fandel asked if the sparse tree portion of the property would 
be developed during phase one or phase two. Ms. Bruehrer stated that portion would not be developed 
until phase two.   
 
Mr. Todd asked if the community garden would remain intact or would the park take it over. Ms. Bruehrer 
stated the garden would remain in place. She stated they had allocated space for the garden to expand if 
the gardeners wished to add more plots. They were adding a tool shed and material storage bin area for 
the gardeners to help facilitate their maintenance and proposing to upgrade their fence. Mr. Todd asked 
where parking for the basketball and pickleball courts would be located. Ms. Bruehrer stated that would 
all be in the main parking lot near the welcome center. Mr. Todd asked what the size of the basketball and 
pickleball courts would be. Ms. Bruehrer stated there was one full size basketball court and she believed 
they had allocated space for three pickleball courts.  
 
Vice Chairman Hendrix stated if approved, what did the timeline look like for developing the first phase. 
Ms. Bruehrer stated if approved, they were looking at starting design development and construction 
documents right after the new year, permitting process early Fall, then construction probably starting early 
2023. Vice Chairman Hendrix asked if the second phase of development included more trails/connectivity 
to the adjacent neighborhoods. He stated his concern was pedestrian access points to Well Road and 
Mintwood Drive. Ms. Bruehrer stated the trail to Mintwood Drive would be part of the first phase so the 
neighborhoods down Mintwood Drive would have access from day one once the park was open. She stated 
they had not yet allocated trails to Well Road since there were only a few large lots on that side so from a 
density standpoint, they did not feel like it was needed. They could allocate a trail there in the future if it 
was deemed that it was wanted by the community. Vice Chairman Hendrix stated with the County 
completing this project in two phases, he asked how the money was appropriated and what was the length 
of this process. Ms. Bruehrer stated the original master plan was done twelve years ago. The budget that 
was allocated for this project was based off that plan and construction cost at that point in time. Since 
construction was more expensive today, that was the reason they did not have the funding to complete the 
entire project right now. The idea was to get more CIP funding to build out the rest of the park within that 
five-year period. Vice Chairman Hendrix asked Planning Director Hoard if the Planning Department had 
any concerns about the exception requests since this was going to be a marquee piece on the Town’s main 
highway. Planning Director Hoard said this had been a project that had been talked about for a long time. 
He stated everything looked fine, including Ms. Bruehrer’s exception requests. He stated he pointed out 
the things that conflicted with the Ordinance but this was conditional zoning so that was certainly 
something they could deviate from if the Board deemed it necessary.  
 
Mr. Fandel made a favorable recommendation, seconded by Mr. Todd, and at a 6:1 vote, with Mr. 
Draffen voting against, the Board agreed to send a favorable recommendation to the Board of 
Commissioners on #ZC21-14, Filed by Stimmel Associates, PA, to allow the property to be used for 
a Mecklenburg County public community park with the recommendation acknowledging the future 
118 foot right of way for Matthews-Mint Hill Road, nine feet of additional right of way should be 
reserved.  
The recommended consistency statement was as follows:  



#ZC21-14 was inconsistent with the Land Use Plan, but the Unified Development Ordinance allows 
consideration of a park in the R district through the conditional zoning process. The application 
was found to be reasonable and in the public interest based on the information presented and 
reviewed. 
 
C. Discussion and Decision on #S21-28, Filed by Merrick & Company, to subdivide property located 
at 14250 Cabarrus Road, tax parcel number: 139-401-02: Planning Director Hoard submitted the 
following memo to the Board.    
 

Planning Board Review and Decision (Mandatory). The Planning Board shall hold a hearing to 
review the Site Plan (Preliminary Plat) and determine whether the Site Plan (Preliminary Plat) 
complies with the requirements of this Ordinance, specifically including without limitation all 
substantive requirements and conditions set forth in Article 7, Section 7.3 (Conditions for 
Subdivisions). This hearing shall be held in an administrative proceeding and may be conducted in 
accordance with rules of procedure adopted by the Planning Board as the same may be changed 
from time to time. The Planning Board action may be approval (if the Site Plan (Preliminary Plat) 
complies with all Ordinance requirements), tentative approval with conditions (if the Ordinance 
requires such), or denial of the Site Plan (Preliminary Plat) (if the Site Plan (Preliminary Plat) does 
not comply with all Ordinance requirements). Upon approval of the Site Plan (Preliminary Plat) by 
the Planning Board, the Applicant may proceed to comply with the other requirements of this 
Ordinance and the preparation of the subdivision Final Plat for final approval by the Administrator. 
 
Staff recommends approval 
• Street trees are required on the internal streets and perimeter, fronting streets (Cabarrus Road and 
Williams Road) 7.3.2 General Requirements for Subdivisions. 
 

Planning Director Hoard stated this was a by right subdivision located on Cabarrus and Williams Road. 
He stated the Board might be familiar with this site as it was originally approved as a subdivision in 2006 
but it was never built. He stated this new builder had gone through several different versions and they had 
landed here on this by right option. This development had 20,000 sq ft lots with 125 ft width along the 
street. He stated the site plan met all of the Towns Ordinance requirements.  
 
The developers of the community, Scott Doerr (Merrick & Company) and Mike Shea (Empire 
Communities), introduced themselves to the Board.  
 
Mr. Todd asked how many access points there would be to the neighborhood. Mr. Doerr stated they were 
going to have four access points total: two new access points and then two access points connecting to the 
existing roads to the South. Mr. Todd asked if they had a public hearing and if so, were there any 
complaints from neighbors? Mr. Doerr said being a by right subdivision, they have not had a public 
hearing. Mr. Shea stated he had met with most of the neighbors and there were no concerns. He stated if 
concerns were to occur, he would be more than welcome to meet with the resident(s) and handle the 
concerns in a gracious way. Mr. Todd asked about the design of the houses. Mr. Shea stated they built the 
community of Summerwood so if the Board was familiar with that subdivision, they intend to use the 
same products they used for that community. He stated they anticipated the homes to be in the half million-
dollar range.    
 



Mr. Hendrix asked Planning Director Hoard if the Planning Department had any concerns. Planning 
Director Hoard said no, everything appeared to meet the Ordinance.  
 
Upon the motion of Mr. Fandel, seconded by Mr. Draffen, the Board unanimously approved #S21-
28, Filed by Merrick & Company, to subdivide property located at 14250 Cabarrus Road, parcel 
number: 139-401-02 with the recommendation acknowledging that the street trees are required on 
the internal streets and perimeter street frontage of Cabarrus and Williams Road.  
 
Other Business: None.  
 
Adjournment: Upon the motion of Mr. Todd, seconded by Mr. Fandel, and unanimously agreed upon, 
Vice Chairman Hendrix adjourned the meeting at 7:02 p.m.  
  
  

______________________________  
Savanna Ocasio  
Program Support Assistant  



STAFF REPORT
CASE# ZC21-15



APPLICATION

CASE: ZC21-15

EXISTING ZONING: R

PROPOSED ZONING: B-G

PROPERTY OWNER: Luther and Shelby Jones Jr

APPLICANT: Luther Jones Jr

LOCATION: 5011 Wilgrove Mint Hill Road

PROPERTY ACREAGE 1.56 

TAX PARCEL 

NUMBER(S):
137-051-05

REQUEST: Rezone to the B-G district



STAFF REPORT

APPLICATION 

SUMMARY

The applicant is seeking approval to rezone 1.56 acres located at, 5011 Wilgrove-Mint Hill Road, from Residential to General Business. 

Individual, particularized conditions on rezonings to a general use district are unenforceable in North Carolina. The Board should consider all 

potential uses permitted in the B-G district. The permitted use table is attached. All uses designated as BR (by-right) or SR (special 

requirements) in the B-G district are permitted without Board approval if the rezoning is granted. All uses designated as CZ would 

necessitate a separate rezoning process specific to a detailed Zoning Plan. 

PLAN CONSISTENCY

Mint Hill Land Use Plan NO (Land Use Plan projects Single Family Residential)

Downtown Master Plan N/A

Mint Hill Comprehensive Transportation Plan N/A

Pedestrian Plan N/A

STAFF 

RECOMMMENDATION
Unfavorable Recommendation



LOCATION MAP



CZ (Conditional Zoning Required)  

 

SR (Special Requirements)  

 

BR (By-Right) 
 

 

Automobile Body Shop  

Automobile Repair Shop CZ  

Automobile Service Station CZ 

Automobile Towing and Wrecker Service CZ 

Automobile, Truck, Boat, Motorcycle, 

Manufactured Home and Recreational 

Vehicle Sales and Rental 

CZ 

Car Wash, 

Automatic 

SR 

Car Wash, 

Self Service 

SR 

Commercial Vehicle Parking in Residential 

Districts 

 

Parking Areas in Residential Districts  

Parking Areas, 

Commercial 

SR 

Parking Garages BR 

Truck Washing 

Facility 

 

Bus or Train 

Terminal, 

Passenger 

CZ 

Bus Stations CZ 

Heliport/Helistop  

Radio and Television Stations BR 

Radio, Telephone and Television Broadcast 

Tower and/or Station (other than 

telecommunications towers) 

 

Railroad Terminal and Yard  

Telecommunication Towers CZ 

Transit Station CZ 

Truck Stop CZ 

Truck Terminals  

Art Gallery BR 

Auditorium/ 

Assembly Hall/Amphitheatre 

CZ 



Libraries BR 

Medical Education Center CZ 

Museum BR 

Schools: Colleges, Academic  

Schools: Public and Private  

Schools: Vocational and Professional BR 

Essential Services, Class 1 BR 

Essential Services, Class 2 CZ 

Essential Services, Class 3 CZ 

Essential Services, Class 4 CZ 

Fire and Police 

Stations 

CZ 

Post Offices BR 

Public Garages, 

Service Buildings 

and Yards 

 

Town Halls CZ 

Flammable Liquids and Gases, Bulk Storage  

Food Processing  

Heavy, Industrial, Farm Equipment Sales and 

Service 

 

Industrial Heavy Equipment Bulk Storage 

Yard 

 

Junkyard and 

Salvage Yard 

 

Laboratories, Analytical, Experimental and 

Testing 

 

Laboratories 

Medical and 

Dental 

BR 

Lumber or Building Material Yards  

Machine, Metal and Woodworking Shop  

Manufacturing, 

Processing or 

Fabrication 

 

Mining  

Mini-Warehouse CZ 

Moving and Storage Facilities  

Printing Plants, 

Including 

Blueprinting and 

Photo Processing 

 

Shops for Building Trades  

Sign Painting  



Storage Warehouse and Yards  

Warehousing Only Within Enclosed Buildings  

Wholesaling With Outside or Inside Storage  

Animal Shelter CZ 

Cemetery  

Charitable and Welfare Organizations BR 

Charitable Service Facility CZ 

Church/Place of Worship CZ 

Convents and 

Monasteries 

 

Crematorium  

Day Care Center, Child CZ 

Day Care, Home Small Group  

Day Care/Day Health Centers, Adult CZ 

Food Pantry CZ 

Fraternal and Service Organization Meeting 

Facility (Nonprofit and Not-For-Profit) 

BR 

Funeral Home SR 

Health Centers  

Hospitals  

Orphanages  

Physical Rehabilitation Hospitals  

University/Teaching Hospitals  

Adult Bookstore CZ 

Adult 

Establishments 

CZ 

Adult Live Entertainment Business CZ 

Adult Mini-Motion Picture Booth CZ 

Adult Mini-Motion Picture Theatre CZ 

Adult Motion 

Picture Theatre 

CZ 

Agricultural Use  

Farm  

Nurseries, 

Wholesale 

 

Contractor Offices with Accessory 

Storage 

CZ 

Contractor Offices without Accessory Storage  

Financial Institution BR 

Office, 

Medical Services 

BR 

Offices, Professional and Business BR 

Outpatient Wellness Center BR 



Personal Health Clinic  

Amusement and Sporting Facility, Indoor CZ 

Amusement and Sporting Facility, Outdoor CZ 

Community Recreation Centers  

Country Clubs  

Firing Range  

Golf, Course  

Health Club, Spa, Gymnasium 

(principal use) 

BR 

Parks  

Playground SR 

Riding Stables, Commercial  

Shooting Ranges  

Stadium CZ 

Theaters, Indoor BR 

Town Parks  

Bed and Breakfasts CZ 

Conservation Subdivisions  

Dwelling, Manufactured Home (Mobile 

Home) 

 

Dwelling, Mixed Use  

Dwelling, Modular Home  

Dwelling, 

Multifamily 

CZ 

Dwelling, Single-Family Attached (e.g., 

Townhouse) 

 

Dwelling, Single-Family Detached  

Dwelling, (Duplex)  

Dwelling, (Triplex)  

Dwelling, (Quadplex)  

Extended Family Care Facility  

Family Care Home  

Family Care Home Subdivision  

Hotels BR 

Motels BR 

Nursing Homes and Rest Homes  

Assisted Living  

Shopping Centers and Large Commercial 

Developments (All Developments over 10,000 

Square Feet Gross Floor Area and 3 Acres or 

more of land) 

 

ABC Store CZ 

Animal Grooming Services for 

Household Pets 

CZ 



Animal Hospital 

(indoor kennel) 

SR 

Animal Hospital (outdoor kennel) CZ 

Animal Kennel CZ 

Automotive Parts Retail BR 

Brewery Tap Room  

Convenience Store CZ 

Dry Cleaning/ 

Laundry Plant 

CZ 

Dry Cleaning/Laundry Service Outlet BR 

Farm Products, 

Retail 

(Located on a Farm) 

 

Farm Supply Store BR 

Farmers Market CZ 

Flea Market CZ 

Grocery Store (Food Store) BR 

Grooming Services (Barber, Beauty-Nail 

Salon, Health 

Massage etc.) 

BR 

Lawn and Garden Center BR 

Lounges, Bars and Night-Clubs CZ 

Nurseries, Retail BR 

Outdoor Resale Business CZ 

Restaurant with 

In-Car Dining 

CZ 

Restaurant BR 

Restaurant, with Drive Through CZ 

Retail Sales (Less than 10,000 Square Feet 

Gross Floor Area and not otherwise 

BR 

Retail Services (Less than 10,000 Square Feet 

Gross Floor Area and not otherwise 

defined/listed) 

BR 

 



STAFF REPORT
CASE# ZC21-16



APPLICATION

CASE: ZC21-16

EXISTING ZONING: R DO-A CD

PROPOSED ZONING: R DO-A CD

PROPERTY OWNER: Stephen McEwen

APPLICANT: Tim Arey

LOCATION: 11631 Lawyers Road and two adjoining properties

TAX PARCEL 

NUMBER(S):
197-011-42, 197-011-45 and 197-011-16

REQUEST: Amendment to ZC19-9 Zoning Plan (Specify alleys are public)



STAFF REPORT

APPLICATION 

SUMMARY

ZC19-9 was approved on September 10, 2020. The applicant is requesting an amendment to the approved ZC19-9 Zoning Plan. The need for 

the amendment is a result of the sewer extension. Charlotte Water will not allow sewer to extend through a private alley. If the requested 

amendment is approved, the alleys in McEwen Manor will be designated as public alleys, thereby satisfying Charlotte Water’s policy. 

Conditional District decisions shall be made in consideration of identified relevant adopted land use plan. Conditional District rezoning is a 

legislative procedure under which the Board of Commissioners has the authority to increase, tighten, add, vary, modify, or waive specific 

conditions or standards. In approving a petition for the rezoning of property to a Conditional District the Board of Commissioners may request 

reasonable and appropriate conditions



LOCATION MAP



ZONING PLAN



ALLEY CROSS SECTION

jhoard
Snapshot
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